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I. INTRODUCTION

1. The African continent is rich in history and culture as
evidenced by the well-known empires that have existed at one time
or another in many parts of Africa. Africa's past also reveals
that the continent had not been as backward as some quarters would
wish Africans to believe. Evidence reveals that before the advent
of colonialism in many parts of Africa, peoples had acquired and
mastered basic technologies of cultivation, metal-working and
construction of stone-structures.

2. The African continent is well endowed with mineral and other
resources. It possesses practically all known minerals and has an
abundance of water and other resources. The irony of the situation
is that notwithstanding this endowment of both human and natural
resources, the continent remains one of the poorest in the world,
heavily depended on food aid assistance, plagued by poverty and
disease, and continually in a state of dependency.

3. Historical evidence indicates that African societies prior to
colonial rule had developed a wide variety of socio-structural
institutions and nourished a number of cultures which provided them
with capabilities for great flexibility and adaptation. This
flexibility and adaptability enabled Africans to solve every major
survival problem which confronted them. Most importantly their
productive capacity, although expanding at a slow pace, kept in
line with popUlation growth. It was qot until the 20th century
that Africa was to be faced with a widening gap between the upward
curve of popUlation growth and the flatter or even falling curve of
indigenous production of food and other primary necessities.'

4. The African people who had plied the rivers and coasts and
crossed deserts and savannas of Africa for centuries looking for
trade opportunities and adapted to the harsh climate of Africa in
order to survive, found themselves unable to cope with both
internal and external developments in the post independence period.
The continent appears to have progressively lost the basic will for
self-determination, self-reliance, self-sustainment and private
initiative.

5. Presently, the continent is at crossroads from which African
governments and their people will need to make important, and
sometimes painfUl decisions needed to revitalize their economies
and swing them onto a path of self-sustaining development. There

, Basil Davidson, "Africa in Histroical Perspective", in
Europe Publication Ltd, Africa South of the Sahara. 1983-1984,
Thirteenth Edition, 1983.
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are many challenges that Africa faces in trying to attain these
objectives which include: (a) how to restore the African people's
sense of self pride in order to reactivate the spirit of
self-determination and self-reliance; (b) how to internalize the
development process in Africa by increasing the domestic
contribution to that process and reducing the heavy dependency of
the continent on technical assistance ( both human and financial);
(c) how to make the development process human-centered and thereby
ensure that development is an effort of, by, and for the people;
and (d) how to improve Africa's adaptive capabilities to respond
to international developments.

6. The post-cold war economic and political order has been
extremely volatile and unpredictable and therefore only those
countries and regions that have developed adaptive capabilities to
cope with the tidal waves of these changes can expect to survive.
Africa will need to develop such capabilities if it is to weather
the tide. Promoting the evolution and development of viable and
efficient capital and money markets in Africa is one crucial step
in Africa's efforts to stimulate its bUdding private sector and
unleash the entrepreneurial spirit of the African business people.

II. AFRICAN ECONOMIES IN THE POST-INDEPENDENCE ERA

7. critics of Africa's performance advance a nUmber of reasons as
to why Africa's economic performance after independence has been
rather dismal. There are those who argue that at the time of
independence most African countries inherited workable economic,
fiscal and financial institutional frameworks as well as government
machinery but that many of these institutions fell apart with the
political and economic mismanagement that followed.

B. It is also argued that the African states which emerged after
independence lacked the administrative structures, personnel and
the culture necessary for efficient management and organization of
state and society from those of the colonial state.' One critic
states that Africa is experiencing among various crisis "a crisis
of government performance" that affects and is affected by the
economic and political crises.'

2 "The State and cr1.S1.S in Africa: in Search of a Second
Liberation", in Development Dialogue, no 2, 1987, pUblished by Dag
Hammerskjoeld Foundation, uppsala.

a David Abernethey, "European colonialism and Postcolonial
crises in Africa", in Harvey Glickman (ed. ): The crisis and
Challenge of African pevelopment, Greenwood Press, 1988.
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9. Africa was not the only colonized region and yet
underdevelopment in Africa continues to be explained in the context
of Africa's colonial history. In the words of one writer, "to
continue to explain away Africa's under-development as a
consequence of "European capitalism through its slave, colonial and
neo-colonial phases" is to be guilty of unforgivable naivety.'

10. Notwithstanding the relevancy of these criticisms, it must
also be acknowledged that in many places colonial government
policies following mercantile doctrines seriously undermined the
capacity of African economies to satisfy basic requirements by
stressing export crop production and mining activities while
ignoring scientific research on staple food production in favour of
export crops. On the import side, official encouragement of the
sale of metropolitan consumer goods frequently undercut the market
for items produced by African artisans. The decline of artisanal
activity seriously inhibited Africans' capacity to build on
small-scale, labor- intensive, self-reliant industrial base of the
pre-colonial era.

11. Accordingly, when independence came and African countries
attempted experiments in structural change through
industrialization, they looked to large-scale, capital-intensive,
import-intensive industrial models developed in wealthy countries
rather than applying appropriate technologies more sui table to
Africa. This process of modernization has had the unfortunate
effect of depressing rather than revitalizing national economies
and of increasing African economic dependence and excessive
external orientation. African economies are not only extremely
open and exposed to the vicissitudes of international economic
changes, they are also excessively dependent on external trade and
other external stimul i, foreign technology and expertise. Besides,
there is no serious analysis in African countries of the status of
the probable changes in factors that condition development such as
availability of natural resources; local entrepreneurship, skilled
manpower and technology; and the character and dynamics of the
domestic market.

12. The experiences of the 19BOs have shown that the malaise
afflicting African countries, small or large, is common but only to
varying degrees. From cape Town in the South to Cairo in the
North, Mombasa in the East to Dakar in the west, it is not possible
to find a single African country that is free of one form of crisis

• J .M. Mwanakatwe, "The Role of Agriculture and Human
Resources", in Recovery in Africa: A Challenge for Development
Cooperation in the 1990s, Department for International Development
and Cooperation, Swedish Ministry of Foreign Affairs, stockholm
Sweden, 198B.



E/ECA/TRADE/92/18
Page 4

or another be it economic, political, social or internal civil
strife.

13. In sum, it could be argued that the economic and social crisis
in Africa cannot be explained by reference to ideology or form of
Government. Among the free African nations there are states guided
by capitalism, Marxism, socialism of varying definitions, and
"mixed economies", and yet in recent years all of them have been
experiencing an economic and social crisis of varying degrees.
As Dr. Julius Nyerere noted, "the result of combining a poor
inheritance, an unjust and adverse international economic order,
and our own false starts to development, is reflected in the
present economic and social conditions in Africa".'

III. THE LESSONS OF THE 1980S FOR· AFRICA

14. The enthusiasm and optimism of the immediate post-independence
period was sustained for well over a decade and a strong belief
started to emerge that human-centered sustainable development based
on self-reliance was possible in Africa when supported by the good
will of the international community. However, as the African
economic and social crisis intensified in the 19805 and African
countries shelved their long-term development strategies in order
to deal with immediate problems, the gains of the 1960s and early
1970s were eroded or even reversed. The African crisis has become
not only an economic and social crisis but also a political crisis.
More disturbing Africa may be confronting a crisis of confidence by
the African people in their own capabilities.

15. The challenges with which the continent has had to contend
during the last decade and half have included Africa's diminished
capacity to feed itself and to improve the standards of living of
its people; the progressive and continuous decline in the terms of
trade of a number of African countries; the inability to adapt to
rapidly changing international economic and financial environment
as well as to ·technological advances; the failure to internalize
the development process leading to increased dependency on foreign
resources to finance the development process; and an excruciating
external debt burden.

16. The African crisis of the 1980s was not only a czas i e of
economic and financial structures but also an embodiment of failure
in a number of facets of the African geo-political framework. It

5 Dr. Julius Nyerere: Africa Exists - In the Economic
South,Fourth ECAJubilee Lecture, Niamey, Niger, 16 April 1988.
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is therefore essential when looking for solutions to first unravel
the structural dimensions of this problem.

17. The structural dimensions of the crisis include, among others:
excessive dependence of African economies; the internal
socio-economic disarticulation at almost all levels; the
fragmentation of the African continent in terms of separate
national and economic units; and the erosion of African
traditional structures and the resultant lack of adequate
development of human resources to support the development process.

18. External trends during the 1980s brought to the surface the
crisis of Africa's unsustainable development process and the
attendant economic and financial imbalances. A number of external
factors converged at a time of the continent's highest
VUlnerability. Among these are the following: the collapse in
commodity prices of Africa's major exports; a stagnation in
nominal resource flows and a decline in real terms; the
unprecedented rise in interest rates and sharp fluctuations in
exchange rates of major currencies which exacerbated the external
debt burdens of African countries; and increased protectionism in
the developed countries.

19. While acknowledging that the external environment in which the
African economies have had to operate has indeed been harsh,
nonetheless it now has to be admitted that development strategies
based on "aid flows and technical assistance from abroad" have
failed to transform African economies and that a new initiative is
needed to elevate the standards of living of the African people.
Such an initiative should be fully anchored in the understanding
that it is the African people who will need to be at the center of
the development process and any external assistance only secondary
to this process. Paraphrasing the well-known nationalist Alexander
Von Humboldt, Africa cannot continue to be a beggar sitting on a
golden chair. When Africa attains economic and social development
then the continent will become an equal player in international
relations. The region has already taken the first step with the
signing of the Abuja Treaty.

IV. REGIONALISM IN TRADE AND AFRICA'S DEVELOPMENT

20 •. Th~.stampede towards regionalism is not new. Four decades
reg10na 1sm spr~ad like ~orld fire, ignited by the creation of ~fi~
European E9onom1c Commun1ty (EEe) in 1957 which was followed b a
~~01i~~iat1o~ .of regiona,l !irrangements around the world. Howev~r

e p 1 osop 1cal 0ppos1t1on of the United States to regionalis~
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and the spread of multilateral ism slowly whittled the enthusiasm
for the concept. In recent years, regionalism has found new
interest as evidenced by the Canada-U. S. Free Trade Agreement
(CUSTA , the negotiations for a North American Free Trade Agreement
(NAFTA) comprising of U.S.A., Canada, and Mexico.

21. The impetus for regional cooperation has also been given
renewed life by the accelerated efforts towards economic, monetary
and financial integration within the European community, the
reunion of the two republics of Germany into a single state, and by
the collapse of the Communist system in Eastern Europe and the
former Soviet union and the SUbsequent embracing of these states of
market-oriented reforms. Some of these states are viewing entry
into the European Community as the most viable option for
stimulating their trade sectors and in turn their economies.

22. Furthermore, a move is under way to turn the Association of
Southeast Asian Nations (ASEAN) into the ASEAN Free Trade Area.
This initiative is intended to create a strong trading bloc in Asia
and the Pacific, centered on Japan to counter the North American
and European Community trading bloc~. Notwithstanding the recent
setbacks experienced in the European Community regarding
ratif ication of the Maastricht Treaty, indications are that
regionalism is here to stay and Africa has to find its position
within this new configuration of international trade and monetary
relations. Failure to agree on a new arrangement on the General
Agreement on Trade and Tariff (GATT) will indeed intensify the
triad regional polarization of trade flows centered around the
three major blocs in North America, Europe, and South East Asia.
As Africa is not included in any of these blocs failure of the GATT
negotiations would indeed impose further challenges for the
continent.

23. The institutional framework for integrating the African
economies is mostly in place in the embodiment of the Abuja Treaty.
Nonetheless, the pace of economic and monetary integration in
Africa has been extremely slow. Our pace of economic integration
and the drive towards self-sustaining development will need to be
accelerated significantly if Africa is to keep pace with
developments in other regions and realize economies of scale that
come with greater market and economic integration.

V. THE ROLE OF AFRICAN CAPITAL AND FINANCIAL MARKETS

24. Among the most formidable challenges the African continent
will face in the 1990s and beyond will be financing the development
process through mobilization of both internal and external
resources. The heavy dependency of Africa on external resources to
finance development, and the attendant erosion of political and
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economic sovereignty of its nations, has become more obvious in
recent years with the application of "political conditionality" as
an element in donor aid and resource flows. The need to improve on
domestic resource mobilization and thereby internalize the
development process in Africa has never been more urgent that it is
now. Aid flows cannot continue to be the basis for Africa's
development. The role of the African financial system and capital
markets in intermediation and the effective mobilization of
resources is a major element to the success of self-reliant
development.

25. Banking and finance structures as well as capital and
financial markets remain rUdimentary in Africa-and their capacity
for financial intermediation very limited. The state of
underdevelopment of the financial system is also demonstrated by
the inadequacy of the range of financial structures, narrow range
of financial instruments available to savers and investors, as well
as the near absence of capital and money markets in many African
countries. The predominance of the informal financial system is
further testimony of the underdevelopment of the formal financial
system in Africa. studies on Africa show that in certain
countries, the growth in the volume of savings and lending
activities that take place outside of the formal financial system
has been faster and much larger than what goes on within the formal
system.

26. The functioning of the formal financial system in
post-independence Africa leaves a lot to be desired. Firstly, in
a number of our countries this system became a wholesale
carbon-copy of the financial structures existing in the
cosmopolitan cities of the former colonial powers that went on to
develop instruments which over emphasized support to
mercantile-related activities rather than supporting the overall
production bases of African economies. In this respect, the
financial structure which emerged in post-independence Africa
served primarily to entrench the continent's dependency on external
trade. Accordingly, the bulk of economic life I outside the
subsistence sector, became involvement in trading activities based
mainly on imports of manUfactures and exports of primary products,
with domestic production playing a secondary role and food
production shunned as a secondary activity.

27. Instead of promoting productive activities in Africa, such as
technological transfer and innovation adaptation, product design
and development of new indigenous product as well as use of local
inputs, the African banking and financial system emphasized
mercantile trade-related activities which firmly anchored Africa's
dependency on the external sector.

28. The rapid technological changes that have taken place in world
financial and capital markets appear to have by-passed Africa. The
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age of "electronic banking and transfer of funds" has not yet
dawned in many African countries with the resultant effects that
the African people are being denied gains that are associated with
such technological innovations.

29. For the financial system in Africa to meet the challenges that
will face the continent in the 19905 and beyond some major policy
changes will be needed to improve the system's capability for
effective intermediation. These policy measures will invariably
have to include: increasing competition in the provision of
banking and other financial services; permitting greater freedom
for banks and other financial intermediaries to effectively respond
to market signals and other developments~ encouraging the
development of non-bank financial intermediaries, partiCUlarly
those which support the productive base; and promoting the
development of capital and money markets to expand the scope for
mobilizing investable savings.

30. Capital and money markets in Africa exist only in a few
countries and wherever they exist the range of financial
instruments transacted is extremely narrow. Among the stock
Exchanges currently existing in Africa, excluding the South African
stock Exchange, are: Cote D'Ivoire, Egypt, Ghana, Kenya, Nigeria
and Zimbabwe Stock Exchanges. For nearly all of these, the number
of companies listed is still small and the volume of transactions
in any given year is also small.

31. The market-oriented reforms currently being implemented by
many of our countries have unleashed immense opportunities for our
populations to invest their savings in equity. The process of
privatization now underway in many African countrias should be used
to promote the development of capital and money markets and thereby
allow our people to share in future earnings of the restructured
industrial enterprises.

32. The existence of capital and money markets in industrial
countries allows millions of people to share in the profits and
spread the risks of many companies without actually being involved
in their management. The promotion of capital and money markets
in Africa will accord our people with similar opportunities. A sad
element of the privatization process currently underway in many of
our countries is that national assets are being sold to
transnational corporations at rock bottom prices. strong domestic
capital and money markets would afford our people the opportunity
to retain ownership of these assets.

33. It should also be recognized that development of stable and
well organized capital and money markets in Africa will enable the
continent to compete for the huge private sector capital flows from
the industrialized and Newly Industrializing Countries (NICs).
Africa will therefore need to make itself attractive in order to
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gain access to the trillions of dollars currently traded daily in
the capital and money markets of the world. This can only be
accomplished if we are able to develop efficient capital and money
markets of reasonable size. Due consideration should therefore be
given to the possibility of developing "regional capital and money
markets" that are linked to world financial markets.

IV. CONCLUSION

34. Development is a process which enables human beings to realize
their potential, build self-confidence, and leads the population
to lives of dignity and fulfillment. Development therefore implies
growing self-reliance, both individually and collectively. The
base for a nation's (and region's) development must be its own
resources, both human and material, fUlly utilized to meet people's
needs. True development has to be an effort of, by, and for the
people. In other words, true development is people-centered and is
directed at the fulfillment of human potential and the improvement
of the social and economic well-being of the people.'

35. It is acknowledged that external assistance can promote
development. However, for such external assistance to have an
impact on a country's development process, it has to be integrated
into national effort and applied to purposes that promote that
development process. A sad outcome of the post-independence
development strategies in Africa has been the deep entrenchment of
dependency of African countries on external assistance, even for
basic needs as food. For the continent to develop, this
dependency syndrome will need to be overcome and once more the
African people will have to learn to stand on their own two feet.

36. The world is experiencing a revolution whose magnitude and
foI'1ll is quite similar to that of the "industrial revolution". That
revolution pivoted many countries into an era of prosperity but
also left others behind. The winds of change currently sweeping
the world threaten to do the same to many countries. There are
those that will emerge stronger and others weaker. Africa should
not allow itself to be at the bottom of this strata. The
international community can only help to ensure that the continent
survives these winds of change but the greater effort will have to
be exerted by the African people and their governments. Indeed, we
must develop the unswerving conviction that our salvation lies
exclusively in our own hands and no one else but ours~lves can or
will ever remove the present development quagmire in Which Africa
finds itself. The continent has to be brave enough to reject in its
totality and to extract itself from present dependency syndrome.

• The South Commission: The Challenge to the South, Report
of the South Commission, Oxford University Press, 1990.
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37. The Conference on Promoting Capital Markets in Africa is one
relevant forum for crystallizing ideas for effective resource
mobilization in Africa and even more important a contribution to
the search for ways and means to internalize the development
process in Africa. Article 45 of the Abuja Treaty explicitly
includes plans for ensuring free movement of capital and the
elimination of restrictions on the transfer of capital funds among
members.

38. The united Nations Economic Commission for Africa stands ready
to assist the African continent in its endeavors to attain
self-reliant, sustainable development. Africa will need to
intensify its efforts to integrate the continent and thereby ensure
that Africa emerges in the years to come as an equal and important
player in the international economy.




